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Margie Olivarez of Lubbock celebrates Day of the Dead because it helps to keep alive the memories of loved 
ones that have passed away. Though people often view death as a sad thing, Olivarez said sharing the 
experiences and memories of those who have passed brings her joy. 
 
“It helps me in my grief process because I love talking about those that have gone before me, especially my 
parents,” Olivarez said. “I also remember my grandparents at that time. These were individuals that, 
unfortunately, I did not get to meet, but through the stories that were shared with us, I felt like I knew them.” 
 
Saenz, who works with students from Pre-K through 12th grade as part of TTUHSC’s Campus Alliance for 
Telehealth Resources (CATR) and Texas Child Health Access Though Telemedicine (TCHATT) programs, 
said the earlier one starts talking to children about death, the more prepared they will be when they actually 
lose someone close to them. For the conversation to be most effective, one should talk to children about 
death in clear and direct language. 
 
For example, Saenz said if a child finds a dead bug, that's a good time to start having a discussion with them. 
Explain to them that the bug is not coming back to life. It has died and we are going to bury it. Make sure the 
discussion is in their language and use terms that are appropriate for their age and always offer comfort.  
 
“In processing grief for children, I always say don't wait, be direct, validate their response, share your own 
emotions with them (and) have an ongoing conversation,” Saenz stressed. “This is not something that you 
just stop and say, ‘We're not talking about this anymore,’ because they don't understand what is happening. 
They might understand a little bit at one age, and then they'll ask again at a different age, and you have to 
change the verbiage and change the language, because now they're understanding more.” 
 
In addition to providing comfort, Saenz suggested letting the child see you cry and observe how your 
emotions also are affected by the loss. She said children don't need a lot of details; they just need to 
understand the basics until they're older. To aid in those often-


